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Overview

I/We believe that the Consideration of Constitutional Issues has been constrained by its overly narrow terms of reference and the inherently political nature of its origin.

I/We recommend that the public be engaged in a more wide-ranging constitutional discussion that addresses fundamental issues such as the values that ought to underpin our constitution.

I/We also recommend that, in any case, the Treaty of Waitangi be recognized as a central component of our constitution and that, until better mechanisms are established for Māori representation, the Māori seats in Parliament are retained and entrenched, and the establishment of Māori wards continues to be encouraged at the local government level.

Narrow Terms of Reference

There is a pressing need for constitutional reform in Aotearoa.  However, the terms of reference for the Consideration of Constitutional Issues are too narrow to allow for any issues to be addressed that could lead to effective constitutional reform.  The terms of reference focus on specific mechanical issues relating to our existing constitutional institutions.  This assumes that the basic structures of our current constitution work well, provide for effective accountability and participation in the exercise of public power, and reflect values that are appropriate for Aotearoa in the 21st century and beyond.

A more effective process for constitutional reform should be undertaken.  This should begin with a discussion about the core values that ought to underpin the exercise of public power in Aotearoa.  Those values could then drive the development of appropriate institutions and mechanisms. The approach and work of Aotearoa Matike Mai: The Independent Constitutional Working Group might be instructive to consider.

Politicisation of the Process

The Consideration of Constitutional Issues is also constrained because it has been established as an inherently political process.  The entire process originated from the confidence and supply agreement between the Māori Party and the National Party.  The terms of reference are coloured by the political imperatives that drive each of those parties.  Those parties have a vested interest in portraying this process as a success.  Other political parties have an incentive to paint the process as a failure.  These issues are simply too important to be politicised in this way or to be controlled by politicians and political processes.

A non-politicised process of constitutional reform should be undertaken. 

Maintenance of Basic Constitutional Protections for Māori

While the Consideration of Constitutional Issues is too constrained to lead to effective constitutional change, it is vital that basic constitutional protections for Māori are not eroded as a result of this process.  The Treaty of Waitangi ought to be recognized as a central part of our constitutional arrangements that speaks to the exercise of public power in Aotearoa.  The Māori seats in Parliament may be only a minimal form of Māori representation but they must be retained and entrenched until better mechanisms are established. Similarly, Māori wards should continue to be encouraged at the local government level.
